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CALL TO ORDER   The meeting was called to order at 2:20 pm.  Today’s agenda and the minutes of May 8, 2007, were approved.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT  College Council has four faculty representatives.  Tom Diskin, Jeremy Ball, and Daniel Keller are currently serving, and Eileen O’Brien volunteered at today’s meeting to serve.  College Council meets first and third Wednesdays at 2:15 pm.  At its last meeting, College Council focused on the proposed reorganization of divisions.  Jeremy distributed a list of CSM strategic objectives and action steps, noting that President’s Cabinet made some changes to the document over the summer.  He asked members to be sure the right people are connected with specific action steps, to look for relevant changes, and to email Jeremy if they spot something of concern.  


In summer District Academic Senate (DAS) gave its approval to a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) between AFT and SMCCCD on concurrent enrollment.  DAS will look at the possibility of a 15 week calendar, probably 15-5-15-5-5, with a five week winter intersession and two five-week summer sessions.  A major impetus is to attract more parents of school-age children by starting after Labor Day.  Jim Robertson asked about limits on units for part-timers.  Jeremy said some at ASCCC’s 2006 Spring Plenary wanted to increase limits on how many units part-timers could teach under the compressed calendar, in particular so part-time nursing faculty could be hired for two classes.  Dan Kaplan reported the 15 week calendar has no relationship to the 60% rule, which is in the Education Code and comes from state legislation. The 15 week calendar has previously been a divisive issue in our District. Some see the effort to change the 60% rule at the state level as an attack on tenure. ASCCC’s Rostrum magazine had interesting studies on effects on enrollment.  In many districts, the expected very positive impact on enrolment did not occur.  Jeremy said he didn’t know what percent of our students are parents with young children, but we do lose procrastinating students to Foothill and elsewhere.  Some instructors want more than 50 minutes for MWF classes.  We discussed the compressed calendar extensively three or four years ago, before the idea was suspended by the budget crisis.  Brandon Smith asked whether three hour Monday night classes would go to three and one half hours.  Jeremy asked members to tell their divisions we’re again thinking about a district-wide compressed calendar.  Dan said AFT negotiates the academic calendar, and would have to negotiate details with the district.  Any change is at least two years out.  AFT has a draft of the ’08-’09 calendar, and will discuss it tomorrow at its Executive Committee meeting in 18-206. An electronic poll at the end of last semester showed 35-50 % of faculty were interested in further exploration.  The present groundswell of interest has come from Canada and its Academic Senate.  
Members asked about the compressed calendar’s impact on instruction.  Debate in the pages of the Advocate a few years ago showed faculty split 50-50.  Lab instructors were the most concerned.  At other campuses, science faculty resistance has dissipated substantially with implementation of the compressed calendar.  Dan called the issue very complicated, and said a new calendar is not a done deal.  In response to a question from Rosemary, Dan said no conversation is going on at the state level about moving from K-12’s 175 day calendar to a four year university model.  If the Community College Initiative on the Feb. 5, 2008 ballot passes, Community College funding will be delinked from K-12, which is good for us now because K-12 enrollments are dropping.
We have functioning wait lists at long last.  Enrolment is up 5% this semester.  Wait lists helped, but we don’t know for sure whether they resulted in added sections.  We want to be able to open up sections but not be bogged down by the process.  We should look at how management handled waitlists, and help construct policy about how to use them in the future.  Can we act quickly and responsibly on new sections?  Also, a student at the top of the waitlist is notified by email when there is an opening, but is bumped to the bottom of the wait list if he or she does not respond within 48 hours.
Dan reported about 6200 names were on wait lists this semester, and he suggested the effect on enrolment of not having a waitlist had been underestimated.  Brandon said we must consider students who are on multiple waitlists, or who are already enrolled in another section of the course.  We should act proactively to call part-timers to staff new sections.  Jeremy said other institutions have classes starting a few weeks into the semester to pick up students who couldn’t find a class at the start of the semester.  He said faculty and the union should drive changes in this area.

The district needs a written code of professional ethics for accreditation.  Vice Chancellor Harry Joel prepared a six point policy on ethical behavior which references a similar statement from AAUP (American Association of University Professors.) The policy, which will be considered by District Shared Governing Council, has nothing on academic honesty.  Members said we could treat the document as a formality and rubber stamp it, or we could seriously consider its content.  Jeremy said he is inclined to ask for a longer process to prepare it.  There is also talk of approving its points individually.  Kathleen said discussion of SLOs helped clarify and articulate the basis for teaching.  Much of the value of SLOs is in the dialogue, not the results.  There might be similar benefits in considering an ethics code.  Teresa cautioned against rubber stamping a policy which could bite us.
Academic Senate Dues.  Canada raised its dues to $100/year, as a $10/mo payroll deduction.  With a small faculty, they need money to send faculty to leadership training.  Skyline and Canada’s Governing Council meetings are better attended than ours, though we have the largest faculty.  Our dues are only $20, and have been for at least 30 years.  Lloyd asked about making payment of dues the default, from which faculty could opt out.  Members noted the disparity between Senate dues and union dues.  Rosemary noted we have under $3000 in the Senate treasury.  Jeremy added we haven’t been participating in a lot of ASCCC activities lately.

Museum of Tolerance (MOT).  Jeremy has a list of interested faculty.  Governing Council agreed to let Jeremy recommend this year’s faculty participants.  Jim Robertson, whose specialty is modern German history, noted there was lots of discussion last year about whether MOT teaches tolerance across the board, or is targeted at a specific audience.  We want it to be across the board if we’re to spend college funds.  Are we participating just because we’re used to doing so?  Jeremy added it’s a lot of money.  It’s a big program, but is it effective?  Perhaps more local activities would attract more participants than MOT’s four faculty per year.  Mike Claire has described MOT as a very good experience.  
ASCCC fall plenary will be Nov. 1-3 in Anaheim.  Vice President Diana Bennett cannot attend this year, and Jeremy asked who would like to go in her place.  We need a voting delegate.  There will be useful workshops.  
Program review is due Oct. 1.  This year’s program review document is the same as last year’s, except it includes tables for itemizing equipment request costs.  Program review, requests for new faculty, and equipment requests are tied together in one package.  Last year we asked that we be informed by winter break which new faculty positions are available, so we could start the hiring process in time to have rich pools of applicants.  Jeremy suggested moving the cumbersome position selection process back to the previous spring.  Program review documents go first to division deans.  Student Services program reviews were due June 30.
FACULTY APPOINTMENTS  Jeremy informed Governing Council of tenure review committees he approved:

   For Yin Mei Lawrence: Kate Deline (chair), Lloyd Davis, Carlene Tonini, and Charlene Frontiera

   For Huy Tran: Michael Bucher (chair), Linda Hand, Tania Beliz, and Charlene Frontiera

   For Harry Nishanian: Mel Hom (chair), Linda Phipps, Cheryl Gregoy, and Charlene Frontiera

   For Alyssa Wong: Lloyd Davis (chair), Rob Komas, Mohsen Janatpour, and Charlene Frontiera

   For Martin Bednarek: Steve Morehouse, Carolyn Ramsey, Modesta Garcia, Henry Villareal

   For Peggy Ryan: Carolyn Fiori, Dean Chowenhill, Jacqueline Gamelin, Danita Scott-Taylor

   For Kevin Sinarle: Mary Valenti, Eileen O’Brien, Arnett Caviel, Danita Scott-Taylor

   For Makiko Ueda: Sharon Bartels, Ruth Turner, Louise Piper, Henry Villareal
   For Becky Boosalis-Oler: Suzanne Russell, Bob Ratto, Sylvia Aguirre-Alberto, Albert Naso

   For James Robertson: Mark Still, Mike Svanevik, Janmet Black, Neil McCallum

   For Frederick Gains: Minu Mathur, Dave Danielson, Jeremy Ball, Neil McCallum

We have standing screening committees for deans of Social Science and Business/Creative Arts.  Members of those committees were offered the opportunity to continue to serve on screening committees for deans of the new Business/Technology and Creative Arts/Social Science divisions. and all accepted.  
We need a screening committee for dean of Language Arts.  For each dean’s screening committee, Governing Council will forward a list of recommended names to President’s Cabinet, which will make the final selection.  Jeremy has names of seven language arts faculty who have expressed interest.  Governing Council members suggested others, discussed balanced representation of disciplines in Language Arts, and identified additional faculty members who might serve on the screening committees for the other two deans.  Jeremy will contact possible committee members.

NEW BUSINESS – BASIC SKILLS INITIATIVE (BSI)  VPSS Jennifer Hughes led the discussion.  As VPSS, she was recruited to join a train-the-trainers workshop in Sacramento to help prepare English, math, ESL and counseling people together to talk about the Basic Skills Initiative so they could lead regional training throughout the state.  Jennifer has a long-standing interest in finding strategies and programs to help students be successful.
The BSI is rather unique to California Community Colleges.  It is the first comprehensive approach to looking at best practices for achieving student success, and fostering the ability of colleges to implement programs that might work to help underprepared students.  Many programs bubble up as grass roots efforts.  There is now energy statewide to embrace and harness those efforts and sustain them over time.  The BSI grew out of a statewide strategic plan adopted by the Board of Governors in 2006.  The Board commissioned a study to identify effective practices.  It worked with the Center for Student Success, established in 2000 by the Research and Planning Group for California community colleges.  The study resulted in “Basic Skills as a Foundation for Student Success” (known as “the poppy copy”) which includes a comprehensive literature review of basic skills practices, an assessment tool, and cost/revenue models for developmental education programs.
Why do we need the BSI?  The Resource and Planning Group found some alarming statistics.  75-80 % of California community college students are assessed into basic skills classes.  Less than 10% of students who need remediation but don’t get it survive in college.  We need special programs and support to assure success.  We want to better prepare students to enter occupational, workforce development, and transfer programs.
The initiative is not top down.  A top down approach can kill initiatives, especially those relying on faculty to make them work.  ASCCC is providing leadership, and is getting administrative support from CCCCIO and CCCCSSO (Caifornia community colleges chief instructional and chief student services officers) needed to produce results.

$33.1 million is set aside for the Basic Skills Initiative, including $1.6 million for faculty professional development.  The state is in the last round of budget negotiations.  This funding was set aside for further legislative discussion, to be tied to some outcome data as part of an accountability model.  Jennifer got an email today from the CCCCSSO board, with news that the negotiations look promising.  Funding has passed the senate, and has now gone to the assembly which had approved it earlier and is expected to support it now.  The share to each college is based on basic skills enrollment.  That money will help launch these initiatives.

Basic skills are a foundation for student success.  The Center for Student Success did an exhaustive literature review of effective basic skills practices.  It talked to many people about what kinds of programs work, and set up rigorous criteria for programs.  Program evaluation is not just anecdotal.  There are layers of scrutiny.  The poppy copy report is available for download at http://www.asccc.org/Events/BSI.htm, and the library and division offices have copies.  It confirms that a lot of what we do works: integrative learning, learning communities, bridging between student services and instruction, and such support services as tutoring.  We’re on the right track.  We want to be able to harness this and expand it to a broader population.  Many grassroots efforts are targeted to 30 or 40 students.  Some statewide programs, such as EOPS and DSPS, have good results, with lots of investment of time between students and counselor/teachers.  How do we expand such efforts to cover 75-80% of our students?
The second part of the document is a comprehensive self-assessment tool, for colleges to assess where their programs stand in four or five areas, over time.  Where do we focus energy and dollars?  The third part provides a cost/revenue model for developmental education programs.  It helps colleges demonstrate how a program that looks expensive upfront is cost effective and self-sustaining down the road because it increases student retention and success.  
The literature review has four components: organizational and administrative practices, program components, staff development, and instructional practices.  It has effective practices in each area, and ways to improve effectiveness in each area.

The next step for us is to download and become familiar with the document, to prepare for engaging in a broader college dialogue.  CSM will host a regional training session Friday Sept. 28, to which ten colleges have been invited.  CSM can bring 15 representatives, whom Jennifer will recommend.  Interested ESL, math, and English faculty and administrators should contact Jennifer.  For interested persons who are unable to attend, the real work begins later with the establishment of an advisory committee and task force, key to providing leadership.  All constituency groups should be well represented, for an institutional effort which will begin immediately after the committee forms.  First, this fall it will assess where we stand in the four areas.  Based on that, it will put together an action plan.  Action plans are due in the state chancellor’s office in May.  The due date was originally December, but BSI leaders didn’t want shelf documents.  It is a very inclusive process, intended to engage faculty in dialogue.  We all have expertise to bring to the table.  We will share our best practices with each other and engage in professional development activities.  All 15 schools that used the assessment tools remarked they have lots of professional development, but it doesn’t often address basic skills.  Faculty have lots of skill in their disciplines, but not in dealing with basic skills.

In discussion, Jim suggested changing the “Basic Skills – It’s Everybody’s Business” slogan to “Basic Skills – They’re Everybody’s Business.”  Jeremy noted most FTES money comes from the state, and student fees go directly to the state.  Over time, there is no direct correlation of enrolment fees and funding for basic skills.
Jim said assessing basic skills levels is connected with the state’s high school exit exam and STAR tests.  Jennifer said the CalPass program better addresses the need for alignment.  A huge disconnect exists between what students leave high school with and their transition into college.  There is no correlation between the high school exit exam and our math and English sequences.  BSI Funding is determined by basic skills enrollment, regardless of how students come to us.  Colleges may opt to put BSI funding into special areas.  For example, BSI funding might pay part of the salaries of counselors participating in certain learning communities.  We could create a seamless flow within CSM of where students go.  Our elementary algebra is not considered a basic skills class.  Maybe it should be.  
After securing a poppy copy for the English 800 lab, Kathleen said members of the English department wonder about how allocation decisions are made once we get funds.  Jennifer called that a good question, especially since funding can come late and be subject to restrictions on its use.  Colleges are trying to develop and document planning processes for how to spend BSI money.  We need a more collaborative, involved dialogue on ’07-’08 dollars and beyond.  An advisory committee and complete assessment of what we’re doing now will help inform our collective thinking on how to funnel the money.   We’ll have ideas and initiatives bubbling up and seeking funding.  There is no firm decision yet on allocation.  Susan Estes and Jennifer recognize the need for a collaborative process addressing the needs of the whole institution.
NEW BUSINESS – REDISTRIBUTION OF DEPARTMENTS AND DIVISIONS Jeremy reported CSM President Mike Claire and VPI Susan Estes brought the proposal to affected faculty.  The union saw buy-in from faculty, and no need for open forums.  The proposal needs our thumbs up.  Jeremy asserted deans are front line administrators, and having fewer of them may not be a good thing.  How about having fewer positions in the District Office?  Kathleen added the deans are most in touch with what’s going on at out colleges, most familiar with teaching, and are already overworked.  Jeremy said they are transitioning from academic deans to managers.  As we take on more diverse programs, it is harder for deans to know what is going on in all the disciplines.  We can decentralize by giving more duties to department chairs.  The reorganization may also give a dean responsibility for special and innovative projects.  Jeremy said Mike saw the importance of meeting with faculty in the affected divisions.  Social Science division faculty want to join Creative Arts faculty, and are excited about the proposed reorganization.
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Dan said CSEA had some concerns.  Jeremy said the Mike saw the Social Science division assistant position as underutilized, and it would not be replaced.  That is not a deal-breaker, since the college could reassign the assistant.  It would mean more work for the other assistants.  Jeremy said affected faculty accept the reorganization, and he sees no major effects on curriculum.  Anne said we won’t see effects till later.  
Dan said a concern was the appointment of a new dean for Half Moon Bay.  The position is not permanent, and will be evaluated twice in the next two years.  Jeremy reported Mike Claire has said the Senate could play a major role in its evaluation.  If we don’t build enrollment at Half Moon Bay the position won’t be continued.  There are very few classes out there now.  Teeka spoke of its value in outreach to Latinos. 
We should keep an eye out on our concerns, e.g. if having a dean for special projects don’t work out, have a re-redistribution.  That is a prerogative of management.  Brandon noted Canada has coordinators who assist deans, and Lloyd noted Math/Science has lead faculty in each department who assist in some administrative tasks.
.  

Dan wants to see the issue of whether the district office has too many administrators raised systematically.  14% of the total district budget goes to the district office.  District administration went ballistic about an article on this in the Advocate.  Jeremy said the district argues two levels are more efficient than one.  

MSU to approve the reorganization, pending resolution of the division assistant issue.
NEW BUSINESS – EDUCATIONAL MASTER PLAN  VPI Susan Estes will address this at a future meeting.
NEW BUSINESS – CONCURRENT ENROLMENT MOU  Jeremy offered kudos to AFT for its work on the MOU, and outlined the history.  Last year, dialogue on concurrent enrolment went from bad to worse to out of hand.  During multiple meetings over the summer, all parties came together on how to make choices about the process, whether the choices will be binding, and whether faculty might be compensated for working on the project.  The MOU commits us to a process in which we engage in conversation with high school faculty about possibly implementing various forms of concurrent enrollment.  If faculty in a discipline don’t see an alignment, we don’t move forward in that discipline, but if faculty in a discipline do see alignment, they can move forward.  The pilot project is the conversation with high school faculty, not a series of courses.  The district is clear about that.  There is a possibility no faculty will agree to engage.  The district says conversation with high schools would be valuable anyway.  The Chancellor has visions many of us see as untenable, but he wants dialogue to go on and to compensate us for ir.  Our actions over the summer are in alignment with what Academic Senate decided last year: identify faculty liaisons to open conversations with identified high school faculty on curriculum.  No possible matches were found, and there were labor issues around seniority.  The point of the summer meetings was to agree to a process.  
Kudos also to Chancellor Galatolo, in that he could have just gone ahead with the concurrent enrolment plan, but instead he gave faculty the power to identify alignments of CSM and high school courses, or the lack thereof, with the stipulation we actually work on it.  Jim noted the MOU copy we have is a proposed version, and said the MOU should give the date of approval.    Jeremy said the MOU gives us faculty primacy – faculty in each discipline can determine whether there are alignments, rather than having one group of faculty who can tell everyone else they must collaborate or they can’t collaborate.  Teeka asked whether the money is ongoing.  Jeremy said the issue is oversight and supervision.  That will require faculty time.  We need to compensate our faculty for their time in overseeing the process.  We would pay high schools, which would pay their faculty.  Jeremy said DAS president Patty Dilko has not received the $20,000, which was to pay faculty as we see fit.  This is probably because when Patty put feelers out to the high schools, she found they weren’t ready to talk about it.  
Dan said AFT signed off on the MOU, as did Harry Joel for the district.  The district has not taken it to the Board of Trustees.  Harry Joel said it’s not necessary to take an MOU to the Board, but Dan said not doing so is very unusual.
Jeremy said the next step is an email survey on big concerns with this in general, not just individual department concerns.  DAS needs, before faculty talk, to know what we can and can’t do – e.g. not granting equivalency.  Give district faculty who are talking with high school faculty some framework, e.g. we are not interested in articulating their classes through our curriculum committees.  High school faculty need to show their course fits our course description.  See if DAS can meet and agree on general guidelines, then find faculty, then ask the district about high school faculty who will talk to us.  The requirement that at least half the courses be taught by CSM faculty (subject to their availability) is meant to protect both our part-timers and high school faculty, and give us classes we wouldn’t have otherwise.  Dan said there are 36 to 38 high school faculty members with minimum quals, but not all will be interested in teaching these classes.  Jeremy said the MOU doesn’t commit us to any courses.  We can say no, but we have to say why.
Dan reported Patty Dilko will meet with Craig Childress, San Mateo Union High School District (SMUHSD) CTA chapter president.  Teeka said there is lots of confusion in Language Arts, particularly about what the MOU commits us to.  Dan said we want to establish a framework for continuing discussion, with faculty in the lead.  Anne Stafford said it had not been clear that the pilot could be just the discussion.  Jeremy said it was set up so it could start in the fall.  He feels good about where we are, and applauds the union.  The Chancellor acted responsibly, ultimately, and he retained the power up to the time he signed the MOU to go around us.  Dan said AFT thought it had the ability to sue if the district went ahead unilaterally, but AFT’s attorney researched it, found unfavorable PERB decisions, and said the union could lose.  Crafting the MOU was an outstanding achievement.
ADJOURNMENT The meeting was adjourned at 4:26 pm.  The next meeting will be Sept. 25, 2007.












